Blinn College

Curriculum Committee

Minutes

20 April 2007
In attendance in Brenham (Room B136) via IVC were:  Randal Hoppens, Chair, Ken French, Secretary, Jeff Scott ((ADC) for Mark Bernier, Humanities), Mary Barnes (Social Science), Linda Flynn (Library Services), Doug Pierce (Agriculture & Applied Technology), R. Ferguson ((ADC) for Mark Wilkening, Business and Computer Science)

Brenham Faculty Representative: Jay Nabors (Humanities)

Sealy Faculty Representative:  Amber Surmiller (Social Science)?
Schulenburg Faculty Representative: Audrey Herbrich (Humanities)  

In Bryan:  Blanche Brick(Social Science), Bill Nix (Kinesiology), Judy Baker (Business & Computer Science)?,  Thena Parrott (Allied Health Occupations),  Nancy Wright (Humanities), Ron Hammond (Math & Engineering)?, Bob Brick (Natural Science), Linda Richardson (ADC, Natural Science),  Marcelo Bussiki (Fine Arts), Darryll Brandt  (for Michael Schaefer, Applied  Business Info, Tech & Public Services)?, Katheryn Dietrich (Social Science ADC), Susan Slowey (Social Science ADC), Jean Westbrook (ADC, Math & Engineering), Brandon Franke (ADC, Social Science), Margie Dyer (Parallel Studies)? Janet McNutt (Coordinator, Criminal Justice), Amy Jones (for M. Schaefer, Technical & Workforce Education), Judy Baker (Business and Computer Science)
Bryan Faculty Representative: Jeff Lee (Social Science)
Bryan Visitors: Debbi Cook-Vavra (for Larry Campbell, Fine Arts, Brenham) 
Bryan Technical Education Faculty Representative: Tamra Carley (ADC, Allied Health Occupations)?
Ex Officio Members, Brenham: Debra LaCour (Academic Dean, Vice President Academic Affairs) in Bryan, Scott Baehren (Sealy Campus Director?), Rebecca Richter (Director of Institutional Research, Program Review)? 

Ex Officio Members, Bryan:  Barbara Pearson (Vice President Bryan Campus), John O. Beaver (Dean of Academic Affairs), Shelly Peacock (in Brenham) (Director of Teaching & Learning Enhancement), Guadalupe Reyes (Dean of Technical & Workforce Education), Ron Lewis (Director of Guidance & Counseling) 
Brenham Visitors:  Robert Lovelidge (Director, Counseling Services, Brenham Campus)
The meeting was called to order by Randy Hoppens, Chair, at 1:30 p.m.

The minutes of the previous meeting were approved without amendment.

Members of the Committee in Brenham received a letter dated 412/07 from Head Football Coach Brad Franchione commending Jody Tyson and Rebecca Garlick for the way they helped his athletes to adjust to college life and pass the THEA exams last summer.  He and his staff also recommended Strategies of College Success for the Summer Session II this year.

Bob Brick asked if digital publishing were to be covered at this meeting because if not, some people did not need to remain in attendance.  He was assured that it would be covered.

Old business

1.  New Course - PSYC 2306 -  Presented by Mary Barnes

Mary Barnes indicated that the suggested changes to the proposal had been made as requested.  The Student Learning Outcomes (SLOs) in the Master Course Syllabus (MCS) had been revised with the assistance of Shelly Peacock.  The letter grades were also designated as suggested by Ron Hammond.

The course is not a Unique Need course, but is in the THE Coordinating Board’s Lower-Division Academic Course Guide Manual (ACGM) as PSYC 2306 and is also cross-listed as SOCI 2306.

Jay Nabors moved that the course be accepted.  Ken French seconded the motion.  The course was approved without opposition.

2.  Transfer Articulation Form  -  Presented by Bill Nix

There was nothing to add to the revised form.  Input from Shelly Peacock may require revision of the form in the near future though.  Bob Brick indicated that we need evidence of articulation to be on the letterhead of the university, at least that is true of the Unique Need courses that must be reported to the THE Coordinating Board on a regular basis.  In that case the course must not only transfer but the university must state that it fits into an existing program.
3.  Granting more than one AA/AS Degree  --  Presented by Bob Brick

Dennis Crowson indicates that we need some more structure if we are to continue the practice of awarding second degrees.  A student may have an AAS and several different certificates and then earn an AA or AS degree.  After much discussion about the possible devaluing of the degrees, Bob Brick proposed that we require a minimum of 18 additional hours for a second degree as suggested by Dennis Crowson.  It was noted by Ken French that the universities such as TAMU and TSU at San Marcos require 30 additional hours for a second degree, and that 15 hours is half of that number.

Mary Barnes felt that the 12 hours required by some community colleges is much too little for a second degree to be awarded. Bob Brick said that Dennis Crowson has learned that the THE Co Board will count each degree awarded rather than each graduate. Mary Barnes seconded Bob Brick’s motion requiring 18 hours for any additional degrees to be awarded.  The motion passed without opposition.

New business

1.  Information Management Program (3 Courses ARTV 1351, ARTC 2313, ARTC 1313) – Presented by the Lead Instructor

Karen Bean presented courses called Digital Publishing I and II and Digital Video Editing.
She noted that it has been ten years since the program was updated and there has been dramatic growth in the area and many changes as well as much interest among students.  Students need the skills provided in these three courses.  Mary Barnes moved that the three courses be approved.  Jeff Scott seconded the motion.  The courses were approved without opposition.

    Forensic Science 2440 (FORS 2440)   - Presented by the Lead Instructor

Janet McNutt presented the new course in forensic science which has been under consideration for many years.  Some community colleges are in their fifth semester and have assurances that the course can transfer to one or more universities.  Although each community college has a different emphasis, all the courses have much in common.  A team teaching approach is considered the best method.
There is already a Forensic Science club in Brenham that is sponsored by Edwin Ueckert, who teaches criminal justice classes, and Roxanne Brown, who teaches biology.  They will constitute the team for teaching the new course.  Ken French pointed out that we will need to rely on simulations in many cases because we do not have the resources to emulate the FBI type of lab we see on TV.  The course is a hybrid type course useful for both academic transfer and as a tech course.  When asked if nurses would be among the students taking the course, Janet McNutt indicated it would appeal to a very wide range of student majors.  Thena Parrott pointed out that recently there has been a forensic science focus in the continuing education requirements for nurses. Lupe Reyes indicated that there has been a demand by the police officers also.  Blanche Brick said she is aware that the course is in its third year at Weatherford College and that it does transfer to at least one university for them.   Nancy Wright moved that we approve the course.  Jay Nabors seconded the motion.  The course was approved without opposition.
2.  New Course Sociology of Deviance (SOCI 2375)   -- Presented by Blanche Brick

Blanche Brick mentioned that with the news of the Virginia Tech slayings this course is very timely.

Jay Nabors indicated that the course objectives may need to be revised, but Dr. Peacock stated that this will come later and need not be a focus at the present time.  Blanche Brick indicated that the killer at VA Tech had been labeled deviant by his peers and others and was clearly suicidal, which are things covered in a course such as this. Kathy Dietrich commented on the value of the course also.  It does transfer to TAMU and PVAMU.  Ken French pointed out that Deborah Horn, a Brenham psychology instructor had given a very timely presentation on potentially violent students at the Brenham BC Professional Association meeting at lunch earlier the same day and that she was willing to share her presentation if requested via email.  Kathy Dietrich moved that the course be accepted.  Mary Barnes seconded the motion.  The course was approved without opposition.
3. Study Skills (STDY 0311) Requirement -- Presented by Wright (& Garlick)
Nancy Wright proposed that entering freshmen who fail two or more sections of the THEA or its equivalent should be required to register for STDY 0311.  Several other colleges, including Richland and ACC, have this requirement already.  Other schools have variations of it.  She alluded to the letter by Head Football Coach Brad Franchione indicating how very helpful it had been in the second summer session last year in helping his athletes pass the THEA exam so they could qualify to take college courses in the fall.  Jay Nabors asked about class size limits, and we learned that the limit is 25 students.  Thena Parrott indicated that she encourages nursing students to take the course when needed.

The results vary depending on the student.  Ken French asked about STDY 0101 that had been paired with freshman biology classes, and Nancy stated that it was more suitable to students who have passed the THEA requirements.  He then asked about the two hour TAMU course and whether it was a developmental or a college level course.  She indicated that the CAEN 101 course was a two credit hour college level course. (It will be called STLC 101 beginning in the  2007 fall semester.  See this link: http://www.tamu.edu/faculty_senate/attachments/0107/FS-0122-C-UCC-Courses%20Changes.pdf )  Dr. Johnston did not discourage Nancy Wright from pursuing the 2 hour college level study skills course. He just said the new one hour study skills course we were proposing a couple of years ago had to be numbered STDY 0101-even though it was exclusively for students who had passed all sections of the THEA. So his input was only on the number designation for the course.

 Nancy Wright moved that the proposal be adopted and Mary Barnes seconded the motion.  The proposal passed with no opposition.
4.         Master Course Syllabus Elements      --  Presented by Dr. La Cour and  Shelly Peacock

Shelly Peacock helped sort out fact from fiction, according to Dr. LaCour.  Assessment is the most essential element in our evaluation of our programs.  What we are doing is developing an effective assessment system.  Faculty do not seem to understand the present system.  We do not use the data we keep generating in order to improve our programs.  We need to consolidate what we are doing.  The process must be driven by the content specialists, the faculty themselves.  Assessment must be linked to Student Learning Outcomes (SLO’s).  We need to look at the MCS’s and make sure they are current.  At present there is a wide range of revision dates for these.  They run the gamut, some being current and others very out of date.  We will devote the next 18 months to revising the MCS’s.  The new document that was sent out has three kinds of critical knowledge as SLO’s.  These are cognitive, affective and behavioral.  Different courses  require different strategies.  Course requirements need to acknowledge industry standards as well as senior institutions’ requirements.  Grades must include participation among the other requirements.  What was called the Outcomes Inventory is now called  Assessment.  The key is to use the current three strategies or other strategies to be proposed by the faculty for properly assessing the courses.  The term Calendar was replaced by the term Semester Schedule, which need not always be highly specific or structured.  There is no significant change in the Required Materials section.  This is all just to pave the way for where we want to be going.  We will have all the MCS’s in electronic format.  Division chairs will be able to update them as needed to keep them current.  All divisions will review their MCS’s and submit them in this new format beginning next fall.  It is expected that this will take three semesters to accomplish.  Assessment only works if driven by the faculty.  Some divisions are already ahead of the game in this area.
Shelly Peacock stated that we need to write the MCS’s in light of the concepts employed in Bloom’s taxonomy.  The faculty will need training for this to work as intended.  She is planning to offer faculty workshops to provide the tools that will allow them to work comfortable on this project.  Professional development which provides similar training will be encouraged as well.

Bill Nix asked about a requirement that the final examination be weighted 20% of the course grade.   

Dr. LaCour indicated that the policy could not be found in writing anywhere.  So it was deleted from the final draft in the new document on MCS’s.  As the faculty re-write the syllabi, this can be determined on a course by course basis.  Bill Nix asked about the posttest being embedded in the final examination.  We have long operated on that assumption because it motivates students to do their best.

Shelly Peacock said it is not found in policy.  Blanche Brick indicated that there seemed to be some conflict in requiring 4 major grades plus a final examination.  The “major grades” need not be examinations, however.  Marcelo Bussiki noted that we have no clear definition of what a major grade is, at least as to what percentage of the course grade it could be.

Dr. Beaver stated that we need to be consistent in our policies.  Having a final examination to be 20% of the grade would be required for all courses, for example.  Mary Barnes and Audrey Herbrich argued for 10%, Marcelo Bussiki for 15%, and Thena Parrott argued for 30% to prepare her students for the State Board examinations, which are very comprehensive.  Jeff Lee argued that 20% is too high for his classes.  Jay Nabors asked about what is fair to the students and not overly stress them during finals.  Skip Ferguson said it is too difficult to make a rule that fits every situation.

Dr. LaCour indicated that the problem has to do with the history of Blinn College where different standards were discussed or put into a memo but never made it into policy anywhere.  Bob Brick said we do need a minimum standard.   Blanche Brick said that faculty get tired at the end of the semester and don’t feel they need to put in more effort at the end if they did a good job throughout the semester.

Ken French agreed with Bob Brick that we need a minimum or the embedded posttest won’t be as meaningful since it won’t be taken as seriously.  

Ken French moved that a standard of 10-30% be required for the final examination in all courses. Jay Nabors seconded the motion.  The motion passed by a vote of 12 to 8, 7 for it in Brenham, 4 for it in Bryan, 1 vote for it from Schulenburg and 8 votes against it in Bryan.  (It was commented that a proxy vote for Sealy was in favor of the motion also.)  This is a 60-62% majority.
Dr. LaCour stated that as the MCS’s are reviewed by the faculty, adjustments to these percentages can be made for each course within these limits.  Dr. Beaver asked Lupe Reyes if some exceptions may be needed.  VP Pearson said that no one needs to go above 30%. 

Audrey Herbrich said that on the Schulenburg campus she found it very difficult to access the electronic versions of some syllabi.  Dr. LaCour stated that not all syllabi are currently available on the N: drive.  The technical staff should be able to help otherwise.

Skip Ferguson asked if the new format would merely be an MS Word format?  Shelly Peacock indicated that it would be a fill-in-the-blanks type format which will produce a highly uniform final version of the MCS.  The final MCS’s will eventually be available on-line, according to Shelly Peacock.  We are not there yet, but it is coming.
5.  Appointment of a Faculty representative Schulenburg       ----     (Barbara Moore)
Barbara Moore was not available due to a death in her family.  Our condolences go out to her.          Dr. LaCour will pass this message on to her.
6.   Election of the chair from the Bryan campus for next year    --  by Randal Hoppens 

After some discussion, it was decided that Bill Nix be elected to the position for 2007-2008 by acclamation.   He was nominated by Bob Brick.  Thena Parrott volunteered to serve as the secretary for the Curriculum Committee for the coming academic year.

The meeting was adjourned at 2:55 p.m.

Ken French, Secretary

Blinn College Curriculum Committee

4/22/07

